De-risking Gallium Supply Chains

The National Security Case for Eroding China's Critical Mineral Dominance

By: Matthew P. Funaiole, Brian Hart, and Aidan Powers-Riggs | August 2023

Decades of sweeping industrial policies have afforded China a near-total monopoly over gallium, a critical mineral used to produce high-performance microchips that power some of the United States' most advanced military technologies. Recent moves by Beijing to restrict the export of gallium have laid bare the need for Washington and its allies to de-risk their critical mineral supply chains. Failing to address glaring vulnerabilities in the gallium supply chain could pose serious national security and economic challenges for the United States and its allies.



A gallium nitride semiconductor wafer. Source: Vincent Isore/IP3/Getty Images

Introduction

On July 3, 2023, a previously obscure mineral called gallium was thrust into the spotlight when China's Ministry of Commerce announced plans to impose new restrictions on exports of the metal.¹ These measures went into effect on August 1, 2023, and are already shaking up global supply chains. They are primarily a shot across the bow designed to showcase China's capacity and willingness to weaponize critical minerals for geopolitical gain.



As of 2022, China produced a staggering 98 percent of the world's supply of raw gallium.² This virtual monopoly is largely a result of China's position as the global leader in aluminum production— the process through which most gallium is extracted. Over the past few decades, deep government subsidies and tax incentives have fueled the rapid rise of China's domestic metals industry, which has forced most global producers out of business, leaving China as one of the world's only remaining producers of gallium.

While relatively unknown to most people, gallium plays a critical and unique role in modern electronics supply chains, especially within the defense industry. Its unique properties allow for the production of specialized semiconductors that are vital to advanced capabilities like next-generation missile defense and radar systems, as well as electronic warfare and communications equipment.

Disruptions in the gallium market could pose significant challenges for U.S. and allied defense industries and cost hundreds of billions of dollars in economic losses. China's stranglehold on the supply of raw gallium is a critical vulnerability for the United States and its partners—one that Beijing appears poised to exploit. Fortunately, there are clear steps the United States and its allies can take to limit their exposure to China's critical mineral monopolies.

Gallium's Revolutionary Properties

The chemical and physical properties of gallium make it well suited for use in high-performance applications such as advanced military equipment. Gallium may be combined with other materials to produce a special class of chips known as wide bandgap semiconductors.³ These chips can handle higher temperatures, voltages, and frequencies than conventional silicon chips, making them smaller, faster, and more efficient.

Gallium chips have long powered advances in military technology. In the 1970s the U.S. Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA) played a leading role in incubating gallium as a material for a new generation of semiconductors. With DARPA's backing, researchers developed a compound called gallium arsenide (GaAs), which powered advances in the U.S. Global Positioning System (GPS), precision-guided weapons, and radar.⁴ GaAs is highly versatile and remains widely used in modern consumer electronics, including smartphones.

The development of a more advanced compound called gallium nitride (GaN)—also nurtured by DARPA—is now enabling new technological breakthroughs.⁵ Most significantly, GaN is revolutionizing modern radar, allowing new radar modules to track smaller, faster, and more numerous threats from nearly double the distance. Many of these cutting-edge radar systems are powered by several thousand gallium-enabled chips.

U.S. and allied armed forces are swiftly incorporating GaN-enhanced radars into their most important platforms. In 2019 Raytheon was awarded a \$383 million contract to build the first six GaN-enabled active electronically scanned array (AESA) radars for the U.S. Army's Lower-Tier Air and Missile Defense Sensor (LTAMDS), which are being integrated into Patriot missile defense units and other systems.⁶ In June 2023 Poland secured the first foreign sale of the LTAMDS radar system, and other key U.S. allies are likely to follow.⁷

Meanwhile, Northrop Grumman is developing the AN/APG-85, an advanced GaN-backed AESA radar for the F-35 Lightning II Joint Strike Fighter, and the U.S. Marine Corps has deployed Northrup's AN/ TPS-80 ground-based radar system since 2019. In 2022 the U.S. Department of Defense (DOD) awarded Raytheon a \$3.2 billion contract to equip up to 31 vessels with GaN-powered AN/SPY-6 system radars, including the navy's new Arleigh Burke–class Flight III destroyers, aircraft carriers, and amphibious ships.⁸ These upgrades are poised to bring about a sea change in the ability of U.S. and allied forces to defend against emerging threats like hypersonic missiles, next-generation stealth aircraft, and unmanned systems.

Major Applications of Gallium



Radio Frequency (RF)

Chips made with gallium are used as power amplifiers to boost the signal power of high-frequency transmitters and receivers.

Uses

Phased-array radars; electronic warfare systems; satellite communications systems; 5G wireless base stations; mobile phones



Optoelectronics

Due to their direct bandgap, gallium-based chips can efficiently convert electricity to visible light.

Uses

LED lighting; LIDAR; infrared/ultraviolet lasers



Power Electronics

Power electronics, which regulate the flow of electricity into devices, use the power density and efficiency of gallium-based chips to deliver electricity.

Uses

Spacecraft power management; fast chargers (electric vehicles and consumer electronics); data centers; power grid management



Clean Energy

When applied directly in thin layers, gallium can improve the efficiency of important clean energy technologies.

Uses

Solar cells; Neodymium-iron-boron (NdFeB) magnets for electric vehicles

Source: Authors' research and analysis based on multiple sources.

Gallium-based chips are also increasingly vital to the commercial sector. GaN's value in powering radio frequency technologies has made it critical to 5G base station hardware, which requires efficient, high-frequency receivers. GaN's density and efficiency are also turbocharging its adoption in power devices, which help rapidly supply electricity to devices like smartphones, laptops, electric vehicles, and data centers. Consumer electronics industry giants like Apple have recently begun to use GaN in next-generation chargers, signaling a broader shift in the industry.⁹ Gallium is also a key input in green technologies like solar cells and electric vehicles.

The importance of gallium is expected to grow. As continued advances in chip making push the limits of Moore's law, industry experts see gallium compounds as a potential way to move beyond silicon-based chips.¹⁰ These trends are expected to drive 25 percent annual growth in the global market for GaN chips through 2030.¹¹ Defense applications are expected to account for roughly half of this increase, underscoring gallium's strategic value to U.S. and allied military modernization

efforts.¹² In 2023 a top executive at Raytheon, a leading producer of GaN radar systems, noted, "GaN is foundational to nearly all the cutting-edge defense technology that we produce."¹³

"GaN is foundational to nearly all the cutting-edge defense technology that we produce."

Colin Whelan president of advanced technology at Raytheon Missiles & Defense

A Strategic Vulnerability

Increasing demand for gallium in critical industries has raised the stakes for securing a steady supply of the mineral. A sudden gallium supply shock would have consequences for defense manufacturers and broader economic security. A 2022 analysis by experts from the U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) found that a 30 percent supply disruption of gallium could cause a \$602 billion decline in U.S. economic output, or 2.1 percent of gross domestic product (GDP).¹⁴

The cascading impacts on industrial production could cause major setbacks to the manufacturing of key defense systems. Although defense manufacturers account for only a small share of the global end use of gallium, shortages and disruptions in the supply of semiconductors and other key electronics can pose long-term challenges for defense firms.¹⁵ Many of the U.S. military's key suppliers of GaN chips also rely on revenue from substantial sales to civilian customers. Interruptions to their commercial operations may complicate their ability to meet the defense industry's growing need for gallium-based systems.

Both Washington and its allies have been aware of these risks for years. The USGS has included gallium on each iteration of its critical minerals list since 2018, and its most recent review of critical minerals ranked gallium number one of fifty in terms of supply risks.¹⁶ The European Union likewise identified gallium as a "strategic raw material" and in recent years has upgraded its supply risk assessment, citing "higher global production concentration in China."¹⁷ The Japanese government has listed gallium as one of thirty-five minerals important to its national security.¹⁸

Heightened U.S.-China tensions have further elevated concerns. In 2020 the Trump administration declared U.S. critical mineral dependencies (including on gallium) a national emergency.¹⁹ In 2021 the Biden administration published a 100-day supply chain review warning U.S. reliance on China for gallium risks disruptions that would have "far-reaching impacts on semiconductor production."²⁰ A 2023 draft critical mineral assessment report released by the U.S. Department of Energy also defines U.S. supply of gallium as "critical" in both the short and long terms, one of just six minerals to receive such designation.²¹

Yet government policies on critical minerals in the United States and abroad have been heavily biased toward securing access to a select group of inputs needed for emerging green technologies, such as lithium and cobalt. For example, the Biden administration's Inflation Reduction Act of 2022 provides a 10 percent tax credit for domestic producers of a set of key minerals needed for electric vehicles, but gallium is absent from the list.²² The lack of attention to lesser-known minerals like gallium has left government and industry leaders unprepared for the consequences of possible disruptions.



Critical Minerals Commodity Supply Risk Assessment

Note: The disruption potential (horizontal axis), economic vulnerability (vertical axis), and trade exposure (point size) are the inputs used by the USGS to calculate the overall supply risk.

Source: Adapted from Nedal T. Nassar and Steven M. Fortier, Methodology and Technical Input for the 2021 Review and Revision of the U.S. Critical Minerals List, Open-File Report 2021–1045 (Reston, VA: 2021, USGS), https://doi. org/10.3133/ofr20211045.

The Chinese government's August 2023 export controls on gallium have made clear that Washington and its allies need to look beyond battery-making minerals to other strategically important resources. Chinese state media outlets framed the new rules as a direct response to export controls put in place by the United States, Japan, and the Netherlands to limit China's access to advanced semiconductors and chip-making equipment.23

The full effect of the restrictions remains to be seen and will ultimately depend on how much gallium China chooses to withhold from global markets. Nevertheless, the move demonstrates Beijing's willingness to use its control over critical minerals as a tool in China's intensifying technological competition with the United States and its allies.

How China Came to **Dominate Gallium**

China's control over gallium supply

chains came about indirectly. Gallium differs from some other key minerals like lithium, nickel, and cobalt in that it is not recovered directly from the earth. Instead, gallium is largely a byproduct of processing bauxite, the primary ore for aluminum.²⁴ Gallium production is therefore closely tied to the dynamics of global aluminum markets.

China's emergence as an industrial powerhouse has driven explosive growth in its aluminum industry. Assisted by extensive government subsidies and tax incentives, China experienced a tenfold increase in aluminum production (from 4.2 to 40.2 million tons) between 2000 and 2022.²⁵ Today China supplies approximately 59 percent of the world's aluminum.

China has plentiful reserves of bauxite within its borders, but due to the high environmental costs and low profit margins involved with bauxite mining, the country has gradually shifted toward imports of the ore to meet domestic demand. Major Chinese firms, led by the Aluminum Corporation of China (Chalco), have increasingly looked abroad to places like Guinea, Australia, and Indonesia to supply the raw bauxite ore for domestic aluminum processing.

Gallium Production Cycle



Source: Authors' research and analysis based on multiple sources.

China has paid particular attention to cultivating its relationship with the West African country of Guinea, which leads the world in known bauxite reserves. Chinese entities have used a range of diplomatic, financial, and developmental inducements to gain access to the country's mines, including the construction of a railway system from the country's bauxiterich Boké region to the port of Dapilon, overseen by Chinese state-owned enterprises including China Railway Construction Corporation (CRCC).²⁶ These investments have paid off for Chinese firms: in 2022 Guinea provided 56 percent of China's total bauxite imports.

China's leading position in aluminum has allowed it to establish a dominant share of global gallium production. Moreover, China's government has implemented strategic policies to boost production, including a requirement for the country's aluminum producers to create the capacity to extract gallium. The results are clear: from 2005 to 2015 China's production of low-purity gallium exploded from 22 metric tons to 444 metric tons.²⁷

China's rapid rise in the industry created oversupply in the global market, triggering severe fluctuations in gallium prices throughout much of the 2010s. As a result, leading suppliers in the United Kingdom, Germany, Hungary, and Kazakhstan suffered and were forced to shutter their production. The United States, which began offshoring much of its domestic mining capacity in the 1970s and 1980s, saw one of its last remaining refined gallium production facilities shut down in 2020.²⁸ China was left as virtually the only supplier in the world.

Global Aluminum Production



Source: "Primary Aluminium Production," International Aluminium Institute, July 20, 2023 https://international-aluminium.org/ statistics/primary-aluminium-production/.

Global Primary Gallium Production



Source: "Gallium Statistics and Information," National Minerals Information Center, USGS, https://www.usgs.gov/centers/nationalminerals-information-center/gallium-statistics-and-information.

Climbing the Value Chain

While holding sway over raw gallium production affords China leverage over its competitors, the country's leaders understand that long-term advantage is won at the cutting edge of innovation. To achieve this, Beijing is actively supporting Chinese firms in overtaking the United States and its allies to become global leaders in gallium-based semiconductor production.

The 14th Five-Year Plan, China's top national economic blueprint released in 2021, identifies wide bandgap semiconductors—namely GaN and another compound called silicon carbide—as a key focus area.²⁹ Taking up this call, China's powerful Ministry of Science and Technology launched a special project to encourage the development of "third-generation semiconductors and frontier electronic materials and devices."³⁰

Making headway in the development of gallium-based semiconductors could offer China unique opportunities to advance its drive for technological self-sufficiency.³¹ Compared to silicon-based chips, which have been around for more than half a century, GaN semiconductors are still maturing, and new markets are emerging. If China can make breakthroughs in the initial phases of GaN semiconductor development, it can potentially lock in early-mover advantages in ways similar to its success at capturing the lead in producing advanced batteries for electric vehicles.³²

Chinese experts specializing in third-generation semiconductors have signaled that Beijing's efforts to develop gallium-based chips are aimed at technologically leapfrogging the United States, Europe, and Japan. According to one state-backed industry group, China should use GaN to "seize the historic opportunity to overtake the car by changing lanes."³³ A prominent researcher at a State Key

Laboratory similarly asserted, "As the semiconductor industry shifts from silicon to gallium, China is preparing to take the lead position."³⁴

"As the semiconductor industry shifts from silicon to gallium, China is preparing to take the lead position."

Hao Xiaopeng State Key Laboratory of Crystal Materials

China began setting its sights on gallium-based semiconductors in 2008 when it rolled out plans for massive subsidies to become a global leader in LED manufacturing, which uses GaAs and GaN chips. Supported by these subsidies—which accounted for as much as 85 percent of some firms' revenues—Chinese LED makers poured \$16.7 billion into wafer and chip production between 2009 and 2010.³⁵ By 2014, however, China was forced to scale back its investments in the industry as oversupply and quality issues hampered the profits of its fledgling firms.³⁶

Undeterred by these frustrations, Chinese leaders shifted toward a campaign to acquire foreign gallium semiconductor technology. Over the past decade, Chinese individuals, firms, and entities, including those linked with the People's Liberation Army (PLA), have been engaged in a systematic campaign of corporate espionage and strategic acquisitions to target GaAs and GaN technologies from companies in the United States and other advanced economies.

These efforts have paid dividends for China's military modernization and exemplify Beijing's military-civil fusion strategy, a sweeping push to fuse together the country's security and development goals.³⁷ Top personnel at China's leading military radar manufacturer, China Electronics Technology Group Corporation (CETC), claimed in 2018 to have developed state-of-the-art radar technologies "comparable in performance to those used by the [U.S.] F-22 and F-35."³⁸

In 2021 CETC released a family of next-generation GaN-backed radar systems called Lingdong (灵动), which it claims can easily detect stealth aircraft and cruise missiles.³⁹ Then, in 2023, Chinese academics published a paper outlining plans for an advanced naval radar system that would likely use GaN technology.⁴⁰ Reportedly, the new system will improve China's ability to detect targets as far away from China as Australia or Guam.

China's Efforts to Target Foreign Gallium Technologies

trolled
estors for hina sought
ndry, for irm on the
F

2016	CFIUS blocks a \$713 million bid by a Chinese firm for the U.S. arm of German GaN chipmaker Axitron, citing threats to U.S. national security.
2018	The U.S. Department of Justice indicts two individuals for stealing confidential technologies from Wolfspeed, a leading GaN manufacturer in the United States (and a major supplier for the U.S. military). The stolen technologies were being transferred to two of the PLA's primary centers for radar development, AVIC 607 and CETC's 14th Research Institute.
2023	Efficient Power Conversion Corp (EPC), a major U.S. GaN firm, files a complaint in U.S. courts against Innoscience, alleging that Innoscience recruited two EPC employees for executive roles shortly before introducing a suite of products visibly identical to EPC's.

Source: Authors' research and analysis based on multiple sources.

Growing momentum in commercial applications of GaN, including 5G, have also helped propel Chinese firms into global leadership in gallium-based chips. While U.S., European, and Japanese firms maintain a technological edge, several Chinese companies are beginning to close the gap. Buoyed by billions of dollars of government investment and a slew of preferential tax, land, and procurement policies, several Chinese companies are becoming competitive on the world stage.⁴¹

Innoscience, a leading manufacturer of gallium-based chips, operates two of the world's largest GaN fabrication facilities and has expanded overseas with offices in the United States, Europe, and South Korea.⁴² It has benefited from capital and partnerships from major Korean and European firms, like SK Group and ASML, while also receiving investment from AVIC Trust, the venture capital arm of China's military aerospace giant, the Aviation Industry Corporation of China (AVIC).

Other Chinese GaN firms, like Suzhou Nanowin, HiWafer, and Sanan IC, are following closely. An executive from Suzhou Nanowin boasted recently that the company had aims to capture 30 percent of the global market share for GaN substrate production.⁴³

China's patenting activities related to GaN semiconductors have also been rapidly accelerating, reflecting a deepening push to develop the technology.⁴⁴ Between 2019 and 2020, Chinese organizations (including telecommunications giant Huawei) accounted for over 40 percent of all patent applicants, surpassing the United States (23 percent), Japan (10 percent), and Europe (3 percent).⁴⁵ By 2019 Huawei alone had filed 2,000 patents on GaN technology.

Looking Ahead

Losing ground to Chinese firms in the race for more capable and powerful compound semiconductors will put the United States on the back foot in developing next-generation technologies crucial to military power and economic competitiveness. Beijing's active role in creating a flourishing domestic ecosystem for gallium-based chips has already benefited China's military development.

Moreover, if China continues to dominate the raw supply of gallium while also achieving the leading edge of gallium-based chip production, the country can largely insulate itself from global supply chain shocks in the field. China's recent export restrictions on gallium suggest an increased level of confidence that Beijing can inflict pain on others while limiting blowback on Chinese companies.

At a May 2023 meeting, the United States and other leading Group of Seven (G7) economies jointly called for "de-risking" from economic competitors like China.⁴⁶ De-risking has quickly become a buzzword within policy circles, but there is little consensus on how to practically de-risk from China.

Gallium represents a clear-cut area in which Washington and its allies can take concrete steps to protect their supply chains by reducing their reliance on China. No country can be fully self-reliant in natural resources, and China will remain a key player in critical minerals markets. Yet by making targeted investments at home and working strategically with allies, the United States can reduce its reliance on China and de-risk critical supply chains from disruptions.

To this end, the United States can take several steps, both on its own and in conjunction with its allies and partners:

1. Invest in gallium extraction and refinement capabilities in the United States. The U.S. government should invest in reestablishing domestic capacity to mine bauxite and extract gallium. Targeted public-private agreements based on investment, tax incentives, or other tools could provide the necessary conditions for firms to establish and maintain gallium production facilities. There is currently one active plant in the United States that processes bauxite into aluminum, based in Louisiana.⁴⁷ Given the proper incentives, this plant could install the equipment needed to extract gallium.

The DOD can use its authority under the Defense Production Act to support this effort. Following China's announcement of the new restrictions on gallium, a DOD spokesperson said the department was taking steps "to increase domestic mining and processing of critical minerals for the microelectronics and space supply chain."⁴⁸ The department and its relevant offices should work across the interagency and with the private sector to support these efforts.⁴⁹

Washington has already shown it can invest in mining for critical minerals. In 2022 the Biden administration awarded \$2.8 billion under the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law to build and expand facilities in 12 states to extract and process lithium, graphite, and other materials and to scale up battery-making manufacturing capabilities.⁵⁰ While these are laudable investments, much of the attention to critical minerals has been focused on battery manufacturing, while fewer resources have gone to other important minerals like gallium.

- 2. Collaborate with allies and partners to scale up overseas gallium extraction and refinement capacity. Germany was a major producer of raw gallium as recently as 2018, before shutting down its production. Australia is one of the leading global exporters of bauxite ore. The United States should establish new partnerships or build on existing frameworks to help governments in these countries create the conditions needed for firms to scale up gallium production. This could include agreements similar to the recently announced Australia-United States Climate, Critical Minerals and Clean Energy Transformation Compact, wherein the United States agreed to invest directly in Australian minerals suppliers and consider Australian suppliers to be domestic suppliers under the Defense Production Act.⁵¹
- 3. **Promote gallium recycling.** Bringing online new mining and refining capacity may be a long-term process. Ramping up recycling of gallium may offer a way of alleviating supply chain issues in the short or medium term. Significant quantities of gallium can be recycled at

various stages of the manufacturing process. The United States and its partners should invest in building on existing recycling capabilities.

4. Maintain a minimum one-year stockpile of gallium for the defense industry. The U.S. government has long maintained a National Defense Stockpile containing key materials critical to national security, overseen by the DOD's Defense Logistics Agency (DLA). While DLA lists gallium as a "material of interest," the agency's public reports indicate it has not made any purchases of gallium for stockpiling within the past decade.⁵²

The U.S. defense industry does not currently use enormous quantities of gallium, so relatively small stockpiles could suffice. However, in its pure metal form, gallium has a shelf life of about one year, suggesting that stockpiles would need to be well maintained.⁵³ Consulting with Congress, DLA should add gallium to the National Defense Stockpile, working with private industry and foreign partners to ensure U.S. defense needs are covered for at least one year.

5. Enhance data collection and transparency in U.S. gallium production and consumption. Prior to China's decision to enact export controls on gallium, there was very little discussion in policy circles about the mineral and China's influence over its supply, partially because publicly available data on global gallium markets are sparse. The United States and other major economies publish data only on trade of low-purity gallium and GaAs wafers, omitting figures on other important steps in the supply chain such as refined gallium and GaN wafers. Greater data transparency both globally and within the United States would help improve the ability of policymakers, defense officials, and private sector actors to better assess the state of the market and U.S. vulnerabilities.

About the Authors

Matthew Funaiole is vice president of the iDeas Lab, Andreas C. Dracopoulos Chair in Innovation, and senior fellow of the China Power Project at the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS). He specializes in using data-driven research to unpack complex policy issues, specifically those related to Chinese foreign and security policy, cross-strait relations, and maritime trade. From late 2015 through mid-2020, he was the principal researcher for the *ChinaPower* website. Prior to joining CSIS, Dr. Funaiole taught international relations and foreign policy analysis at the University of Saint Andrews in Scotland, where he also completed his doctoral research. Dr. Funaiole is also engaged in several creative writing projects, and he is an avid photography enthusiast.

Brian Hart is a fellow with the China Power Project at CSIS, where he researches the evolving nature of Chinese power. His particular research interests include Chinese foreign and security policy, Chinese military modernization, and U.S.-China technological competition. Prior to joining the China Power Project, he conducted research on Chinese politics and foreign policy for the Project 2049 Institute, the Freeman Chair in China Studies at CSIS, and Trivium China. Brian earned his MA with honors in China studies and international economics from the Johns Hopkins University School of Advanced International Studies (SAIS). He also has a graduate certificate in China studies from the SAIS Hopkins-Nanjing Center and holds a BA with honors in politics and international affairs from Wake Forest University, where he graduated magna cum laude.

Aidan Powers-Riggs is a research associate for China analysis with the iDeas Lab at CSIS, where he primarily supports the Hidden Reach special initiative. Previously, he researched China's foreign and security policies and U.S.-China tech competition at the National Bureau of Asian Research (NBR), the Asia Society Policy Institute, the China Power Project at CSIS, and the Senate Foreign Relations Committee. Aidan holds an MA in Asian studies at the Edmund A. Walsh School of Foreign Service (SFS) at Georgetown University. He earned his BA from the University of California, Santa Barbara, where he graduated Phi Beta Kappa with a degree in political science and a minor in professional writing.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the following people for their research and technical support: Xander Zita, Thomas Hale, Brian Jaskula, Eric Higham, Masao Dahlgren, Michael Kohler, William Taylor, and Sarah Grace.

This report is made possible by general support to CSIS. No direct sponsorship contributed to this report.

Endnotes

- 1 "商务部 海关总署公告2023年第23号 关于对镓、锗相关物项实施出口管制的公告" [Announcement no. 23 of 2023 of the Ministry of Commerce and the general administration of customs on the implementation of export control on gallium- and germanium-related items], Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China, July 3, 2023, http://www.mofcom.gov.cn/article/zwgk/gkzcfb/202307/20230703419666. shtml.
- 2 Brian W. Jaskula, *Gallium*, Mineral Commodity Summaries (Washington, DC: U.S. Geological Survey, January 2023), https://pubs.usgs.gov/periodicals/mcs2023/mcs2023-gallium.pdf. "Raw" gallium refers to primary, low-purity metal that has not been further processed. China's share of production capacity—the amount of gallium that could be produced globally—was slightly lower at 86 percent but still overwhelming. While some gallium production capacity exists outside of China, competing with low-cost Chinese gallium is not economically viable for most producers.
- 3 U.S. Department of Energy Advanced Manufacturing Office, *Wide Bandgap Semiconductors: Pursuing the Promise* (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Energy, April 2013), https://www.energy.gov/eere/amo/ articles/wide-bandgap-semiconductors-pursuing-promise.
- 4 "Gallium Arsenide," Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency, https://www.darpa.mil/about-us/timeline/gallium-arsenide-research.
- 5 "DARPA Selects Northrop Grumman to Develop Gallium Nitride Components for Future Military Space Communication and Radar Systems," Northrop Grumman, March 8, 2005, https://news.northropgrumman.com/news/releases/darpa-selects-northrop-grumman-to-develop-gallium-nitride-components-for-future-military-space-communication-and-radar-systems.
- 6 Sydney J. Freedberg Jr., "LTAMDS: Raytheon to Build Linchpin of Army Air & Missile Defense," Breaking Defense, October 17, 2019, https://breakingdefense.com/2019/10/ltamds-raytheon-to-build-linchpin-of-army-air-missile-defense/.
- 7 Defense Security Cooperation Agency, "Poland—Integrated Air and Missile Defense (IAMD) Battle Command System (IBCS)," Press release, June 28, 2023, https://www.dsca.mil/press-media/major-armssales/poland-integrated-air-and-missile-defense-iamd-battle-command-system-0.
- 8 Raytheon, "Raytheon Wins \$651 Million SPY-6 Radar Contract," Press release, March 31, 2022, https:// www.rtx.com/raytheon/news/2022/03/16/spy6-hps-contract.
- 9 Stephen Russell, "Apple's First GaN Charger," Semiconductor Engineering, November 18, 2021, https:// semiengineering.com/apples-first-gan-charger/.
- 10 Moore's Law is an observation made by Gordon Moore in 1965 (and later revised in the 1970s) that the number of transistors on an integrated circuit doubles every two years. ("Cramming More Components onto Integrated Circuits: Moore's Law," Intel, https://www.intel.com/content/www/us/en/history/virtu-al-vault/articles/moores-law.html.) The predicted end of Moore's law reflects the fact that the physical limits of silicon chips will lead to an eventual dead end for this decades-old growth pattern. Danny Lewis and Alex Ossola, "Beyond Silicon? The New Materials Charting the Future of Microchips," September 30, 2022, in *The Future of Everything*, podcast, https://www.wsj.com/podcasts/wsj-the-future-of-everything/ beyond-silicon-the-new-materials-charting-the-future-of-microchips/3a39b251-be53-4bff-bebb-54136cba4192.
- 11 "Gallium Nitride Semiconductor Devices Market Size, Share & Trends Analysis Report by Product, by Component, by Wafer Size, by End Use, by Region, and Segment Forecasts, 2023–2030," Grand View Research, https://www.grandviewresearch.com/industry-analysis/gan-gallium-nitride-semiconductor-devices-market.
- 12 Yole Intelligence, "RF GaN Compound Semiconductor Market Monitor," Yole Group, June 2023, https:// www.yolegroup.com/product/monitor/rf-gan-compound-semiconductor-market-monitor/.

- 13 Raytheon, "Raytheon Missiles & Defense wins award for gallium nitride technology maturation," Press release, January 5, 2023, https://www.rtx.com/raytheon/news/2021/11/18/gallium-nitride-technology-advancements.
- 14 Ross L. Manley, Elisa Alonso, and Nedal T. Nassar, "A Model to Assess Industry Vulnerability to Disruptions in Mineral Commodity Supplies," *Resources Policy* 78 (September 2022): 102889, https://www. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0301420722003348. The economic impact of supply disruptions are difficult to quantify due to the effects of commodity price changes and other factors, but the USGS study provides insight into the outsize role that gallium plays in downstream manufacturing.
- 15 Joe Gould, "As Semiconductor Shortages Linger, One Defense Firm Gets Creative," Defense News, September 22, 2022, https://www.defensenews.com/pentagon/2022/09/22/as-semiconductor-shortages-linger-one-defense-firm-gets-creative/.
- 16 Steven M. Fortier et al., "USGS Critical Minerals Review," *Mining Engineering*, May 2022, 34–48, https://apps.usgs.gov/minerals-information-archives/articles/usgs-critical-minerals-review-2021.pdf.
- 17 Milan Grohol and Constanze Veeh, *Study on the Critical Raw Minerals for the EU–2023 Final Report* (Brussels: European Commission, 2023), https://ec.europa.eu/docsroom/documents/54114/attachments/1/translations/en/renditions/native.
- 18 "令和四年政令第三百九十四号 経済施策を一体的に講ずることによる安全保障の確保の推進に関する法律施行令"[Order for enforcement of the act on promotion of ensuring security through integrated implementation of economic measures (Cabinet Order No. 394 of 2022)], Government of Japan, December 23, 2022, https://elaws.e-gov.go.jp/document?lawid=504C0000000394_20221223_000000000000000.
- 19 "Executive Order on Addressing the Threat to the Domestic Supply Chain from Reliance on Critical Minerals from Foreign Adversaries," The White House, September 30, 2020, https://trumpwhitehouse.archives. gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-addressing-threat-domestic-supply-chain-reliance-critical-minerals-foreign-adversaries/.
- 20 The White House, *Building Resilient Supply Chains, Revitalizing American Manufacturing, and Fostering Broad-Based Growth: 100-Day Reviews under Executive Order 14017* (Washington, DC: The White House, June 2021), https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/100-day-supply-chain-reviewreport.pdf.
- 21 U.S. Department of Energy, *Critical Materials Assessment* (Washington, DC: Department of Energy, May 2023), https://www.energy.gov/sites/default/files/2023-05/2023-critical-materials-assessment.pdf.
- 22 "Inflation Reduction Act 2022: Sec. 13502 Advanced Manufacturing Production Credit," International Energy Agency, May 24, 2023, https://www.iea.org/policies/16282-inflation-reduction-act-2022-sec-13502-advanced-manufacturing-production-credit.
- 23 Ma Si, "Former Vice-Minister of Commerce: China Has More Tools for Countermeasures against US Export Controls," *China Daily*, July 5, 2023, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202307/05/WS64a4ca73a310bf8a75d6d545.html.
- 24 Some gallium is also obtained from residues from processing zinc and coal, and there are high-quality deposits that can potentially be mined directly. However, due to the costly up-front investments required to install new processing equipment and the unpredictable pricing of gallium, bauxite processing remains the primary source.
- Guimei Zhao et al., "Improving Aluminium Resource Efficiency in China: Based upon Material Flow Analysis and Entropy Analysis," *Circular Economy* 1, no. 1 (September 2022): 100005, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S277316772200005X; and Siyi Liu and Dominique Patton, "China's 2022 Aluminium Output Hits Record High of 40.21 Mln Tonnes," Reuters, January 16, 2023, https:// www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/chinas-2022-aluminium-output-hits-record-high-4021-mlntonnes-2023-01-17/.
- 26 Briana Boland, Lauren Maranto, and Jude Blanchette, *CCP Inc. in West Africa: How Chinese Party-State Actors Secured Critical Minerals in Guinea* (Washington, DC: CSIS, June 2022), https://csis-website-prod. s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/220607_Boland_CCP_Guinea.pdf; "SMB-Winning Consor-

tium Inaugurates the Daplion-Santou Railway Project," China Hongqiao Group Limited, June 21, 2021, http://en.hongqiaochina.com/details/784.html.

- 27 Jaskula, Gallium.
- 28 Zak Podmore, "Estonia Doesn't Want and Can't Safely Store Radioactive Powder, so 2,000 Drums of It May Be Coming to Southeastern Utah," Salt Lake Tribune, June 16, 2020, https://www.sltrib.com/ news/2020/06/16/estonia-doesnt-want-cant/.
- 29 National Development and Reform Commission, 中华人民共和国国民经济和社会发展第十四个五年规划和 2035年远景目标纲要 [The fourteenth five-year plan for national economic and social development of the People's Republic of China and outline of long-term goals for 2035] (Beijing: NDRC, March 2021), https:// www.ndrc.gov.cn/xxgk/zcfb/ghwb/202103/P020210323538797779059.pdf.
- 30 Authors' translation. "计划专项公示" [Plan special announcement], National Science and Technology Information System, Public Service Platform, December 2014, https://service.most.gov.cn/jhzxgs/.
- 31 "China Is Still Searching for a Chipmaking Advance That Changes the Game," *Bloomberg Businessweek*, July 27, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-07-27/semiconductor-shortage-china-s-chipmaking-efforts-falter-without-tech-edge?leadSource=uverify%20wall#xj4y7vzkg.
- 32 Keith Bradsher and Michael Forsythe, "Why a Chinese Company Dominates Electric Car Batteries," *New York Times*, December 22, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/22/business/china-catl-electric-car-batteries.html.
- 33 Author's translation. "第三代半导体产业技术创新战略联盟(CASA)" [The Third Generation Semiconductor Industry Technology Innovation Strategic Alliance (CASA)], China Advanced Semiconductor Industry Innovation Alliance, September 9, 2015, http://www.casa-china.cn/a/casa/.
- 34 Cyril Ip, "Gallium: China Tightens Grip on Wonder Metal as Huawei Works on Promising Applications beyond 5G," *South China Morning Post*, July 20, 2019, https://www.scmp.com/business/companies/article/3019299/gallium-china-tightens-grip-wonder-metal-huawei-works-promising.
- 35 "Counting Down to SIL China Part 3: China Leads the World in Investment in the LED Industry," *LEDs Magazine*, April 19, 2011, https://www.ledsmagazine.com/home/article/16697655/counting-down-to-sil-china-part-3-china-leads-the-world-in-investment-in-the-led-industry.
- 36 Charlie Zhu, "Analysis: Failing Firms Cloud China's LED Lighting Vision," Reuters, February 7, 2013, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-led/analysis-failing-firms-cloud-chinas-led-lighting-visionidUSBRE91701H20130208.
- 37 Alex Stone and Peter Wood, China's Military-Civil Fusion Strategy: A View from Chinese Strategists (Montgomery, AL: China Aerospace Studies Institute, 2020), https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/ documents/Research/Other-Topics/2020-06-15 CASI_China_Military_Civil_Fusion_Strategy.pdf.
- 38 Authors' translation. "中国雷达掌门人:中国机载雷达可以与F-35、F-22相媲美" [The head of Chinese radar: China's airborne radar can be compared with F-35 and F-22], Science and Technology Daily, April 1, 2018, http://stdaily.com/index/kejixinwen/2018-04/01/content_654079.shtml.
- 39 "重磅发布!中国电科系列"高精尖"新品耀目珠海" [Big release! CETC's "high-tech" new products dazzle Zhuhai], CETC, October 1, 2021, http://www.cetc-ss.com/zgdk/1592571/1592576/zgdkzhhzzt/ dkhj/1692336/index.html.
- 40 Stephen Chen, "China Is Building the Most Powerful Warship Radar on Record: Scientists," *South China Morning Post*, June 7, 2023, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/science/article/3223091/china-build-ing-most-powerful-warship-radar-record-scientists?utm_source=substack&utm_medium=email.
- 41 "中关村科技园区管理委员会 顺义区人民政府 印发《关于促进中关村顺义园第三代半导体等前沿半导体产 业创新发展的若干措施》的通知" [Zhongguancun Science and Technology Park Management Committee Shunyi District People's Government issued a notice on 'Several Measures to Promote the Innovation and Development of Zhongguancun Shunyi Park's Third-Generation Semiconductor and Other Frontier Semiconductor Industries'], Beijing Municipal Science and Technology Commission, Administrative Com-

mission of Zhongguancun Science Park, August 30, 2019, http://zgcgw.beijing.gov.cn/zgc/zwgk/zcfg18/sfq/195595/index.html.

- 42 "About Innoscience," Innoscience, https://www.innoscience.com/site/aboutus?el=a5. Like other semiconductors, GaN chips are manufactured on thin wafers cut into hundreds or thousands of individual devices. Larger wafer sizes are considered more advanced as they allow far more chips to be produced at little additional cost (for example, an eight-inch GaN wafer can produce up to 80 percent more devices than a six-inch wafer). At the time of publication, Innoscience was the world's only firm with eight-inch GaN foundry capabilities.
- 43 "中国科学报] 氮化镓衬底晶片实现'中国造'" [Gallium nitride substrate wafer realizes 'made in China'], Chinese Academy of Sciences, January 29, 2018, https://www.cas.cn/cm/201801/t20180129_4634097. shtml.
- 44 Patent applications provide some insight into comparative levels of innovation, but differences between China's patenting process and that of other leading economies such as the United States, European Union, and Japan limit the value of a direct comparison.
- 45 "Turning Point in RF GaN Patenting over Last 2 Years," Semiconductor Today 14, no. 9 (November/ December 2020), https://www.semiconductor-today.com/features/PDF/semiconductor-today-november-december-2020-Turning-point.pdf.
- 46 "G7 Hiroshima Leaders' Communique," The White House, May 20, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/ briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/05/20/g7-hiroshima-leaders-communique/.
- 47 "Home," Atlantic Alumina Concord Resources, https://www.atalco.com/.
- 48 "Pentagon Has Strategic Germanium Stockpile but No Gallium Reserves," Reuters, July 6, 2023, https:// www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/pentagon-has-strategic-germanium-stockpile-no-gallium-reserves-2023-07-06/.
- 49 "About Industrial Base Policy," Industrial Base Policy Assistant Secretary of Defense, https://www.businessdefense.gov/about-us.html.
- 50 U.S. Department of Energy, "Biden-Harris Administration Awards \$2.8 Billion to Supercharge U.S. Manufacturing of Batteries for Electric Vehicles and Electric Grid," Press release, October 19, 2022, https:// www.energy.gov/articles/biden-harris-administration-awards-28-billion-supercharge-us-manufacturing-batteries.
- 51 "Australia–United States Climate, Critical Minerals and Clean Energy Transformation Compact," The White House, May 20, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/05/20/ australia-united-states-climate-critical-minerals-and-clean-energy-transformation-compact/.
- 52 "Materials of Interest," Defense Logistics Agency, https://www.dla.mil/Strategic-Materials/Materials/.
- 53 Indium Corporation, *Product Data Sheet: Gallium Metal* (Elk Grove Village, IL: Indium Corporation, 2020), https://documents.indium.com/qdynamo/download.php?docid=1107.

About CSIS

The Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS) is a bipartisan, nonprofit policy research organization dedicated to advancing practical ideas to address the world's greatest challenges.

Thomas J. Pritzker was named chairman of the CSIS Board of Trustees in 2015, succeeding former U.S. senator Sam Nunn (D-GA). Founded in 1962, CSIS is led by John J. Hamre, who has served as president and chief executive officer since 2000.

CSIS's purpose is to define the future of national security. We are guided by a distinct set of values nonpartisanship, independent thought, innovative thinking, cross-disciplinary scholarship, integrity and professionalism, and talent development. CSIS's values work in concert toward the goal of making real-world impact.

CSIS scholars bring their policy expertise, judgment, and robust networks to their research, analysis, and recommendations. We organize conferences, publish, lecture, and make media appearances that aim to increase the knowledge, awareness, and salience of policy issues with relevant stakeholders and the interested public.

CSIS has impact when our research helps to inform the decisionmaking of key policymakers and the thinking of key influencers. We work toward a vision of a safer and more prosperous world.

CSIS does not take specific policy positions; accordingly, all views expressed herein should be understood to be solely those of the author(s).

$\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$ 2023 by the Center for Strategic and International Studies. All rights reserved.

Center for Strategic & International Studies 1616 Rhode Island Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20036 202-887-0200 | www.csis.org